INFORMATION PACKET SERIES

INDIA

THE STATUS OF SIKHS

[IP/IND/92.001]

APRIL 1992

All the sources of information in this document are identified and are publicly available.

PRODUCED BY:
INS RESOURCE INFORMATION CENTER
425 I STREET, N.W.
(ULLICO BUILDING, 3RD FLOOR)
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20536

TABLE OF CONTENTS

NEWS ARTICLES

- GENERAL BACKGROUND PERTAINING TO SIKHS
 - THE INSURGENCY
 - · ELECTIONS AND POLITICAL GROUPS
- GENERAL VIOLENCE OUTSIDE PUNJAB PROVINCE
 - BOMBAY
 - KASHMIR
 - UTTAR PRADESH

PUNJAB

- PROVINCE
- ELECTIONS AND POLITICAL GROUPS
- GENERAL VIOLENCE
- MILITARY ACTIONS
- POLICE RETALIATION
- VIOLENCE COMMITTED BY SIKHS MILITANTS
 - Against Civilians
 - Against Hindus
 - Against Political Candidates
 - Against Relatives of Police
 - Against Unity Tour and the Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP)

VIOLENCE AGAINST HINDUS

AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL URGENT ACTIONS

ASIA WATCH REPORT

CONGRESSIONAL TESTIMONY

DEPARTMENT OF STATE

TABLE OF CONTENTS

NEWS ARTICLES

GENERAL BACKGROUND PERTAINING TO SIKHS

• THE INSURGENCY:

Raju Gopalakrishnan, "MULTI-ETHNIC, MULTI-RELIGIOUS INDIA QUESTIONS FUTURE UNITY," Reuters, 21 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Ruth Pitchford, "TANK-TRAMPLED TEMPLE WALKWAY UNDERMINES SIKH POLL," Reuters, 21 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Bill Tarrant, "SIKHS REPAIR GOLDEN TEMPLE, BUT SCARS OF INVASION REMAIN," Reuters, 23 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Bill Tarrant, "INDIAN ARMY WAGES CAMPAIGN TO WIN HEARTS IN STRATEGIC PUNJAB," Reuters, 16 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"With the Punjabi Commandos," <u>The Economist</u>, 4 October 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 13, Week of September 24-30, 1991).

"Direct Rule in Punjab," New York Times, 19 September 1991, (no page listed).

"One Man's Law," <u>The Economist</u>, 16 August 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media</u> Review, Vol. II, No. 7, Week of August 13-19, 1991).

"In India's Punjab, Sikh Separatists Lay Down the Laws," <u>Christian Science Monitor</u>, 10 July 1991, p. 4.

"In Fear of the Jats," The Economist, 2 February 1991, p. 37.

ELECTIONS AND POLITICAL GROUPS.

Raju Gopalakrishnan, "MULTI-ETHNIC, MULTI-RELIGIOUS INDIA QUESTIONS FUTURE UNITY," Reuters, 21 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Bill Tarrant, "INDIAN POLITICS HEATS UP AFTER SIX-MONTH TRUCE," Reuters, 9 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"One Man's Law," <u>The Economist</u>, 16 August 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 7, Week of August 13-19, 1991).

"Coterie Capers," <u>Far Eastern Economic Review</u>, 4 July 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed</u> Media Review, Vol. II, No. 1, Week of July 2-7, 1991).

"Gandhi allies feature in Rao cabinet," <u>Manchester Guardian Weekly,</u> 30 June 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review,</u> Vol. II, No. 2, Week of July 9-15, 1991).

"Extremists in India Kill 100 on 2 Trains as Voting Nears End," New York Times, 16 June 1991, p. 11.

GENERAL VIOLENCE OUTSIDE PUNJAB PROVINCE

BOMBAY:

"Police officer, two Sikh militants killed in Bombay," Agence France Presse, 16 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

KASHMIR:

Ruth Pitchford, "INDIA SEEKS TO DETER ANTI-SEPARATIST HINDU MARCH," Reuters, 21 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

• UTTAR PRADESH:

"Indian Army Crackdown on Terrorists," Telegraph Agency of the Soviet Union, 3 December 1991 (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 22, Week of November 26 - December 2, 1991).

"One Man's Law," <u>The Economist</u>, 16 August 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media</u> Review, Vol. II, No. 7, Week of August 13-19, 1991).

PUNJAB PROVINCE

ELECTIONS AND POLITICAL GROUPS:

"PUNJAB MILITANTS KILL ELECTION CANDIDATE," Reuters, 26 January 1992 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Raju Gopalakrishnan, "INDIAN POLICE FEAR SECTARIAN CLASHES AFTER ATTACK, Reuters, 24 January 1992 (as reported on NEXIS database).

K K SHARMA, "Voting unlikely to settle problems of the Punjab," Financial Times, 23 January 1992 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Ruth Pitchford, "TANK-TRAMPLED TEMPLE WALKWAY UNDERMINES SIKH POLL," Reuters, 21 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"Indian PM appeals to Sikhs to take part in Punjab polls," Agence France Presse, 18 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"Main Sikh parties to boycott Punjab elections," Agence France Presse, 17 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"Date set for new Punjab elections," The Daily Telegraph, 16 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"INDIA APPROVES NEW ELECTION LAW," Reuters, 2 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Prabhjot Singh, "INDIAN TROOPS HUNT FOR SIKH KILLERS AFTER TRAIN MASSACRE," Reuters, 27 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"Sikh Group To Attend New Delhi Meet; 16 die in Violence," Agence France Presse, 11 December 1991 (as reported in the Immigration and Refugee Board Documentation Center [IRBDC] Indexed Media Review, Vol. II, No. 4, Week of December 10-16, 1991).

"India Deploys Army in Punjab, Compounding Sikh Concerns," <u>Washington Post</u>, 28 November 1991, p. A63.

"With the Punjabi Commandos," <u>The Economist</u>, 4 October 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC Indexed Media Review, Vol. II, No. 13, Week of September 24-30, 1991).

"Direct Rule in Punjab," New York Times, 19 September 1991, (no page listed).

"India Appoints Ex-Policeman to Govern Violent Punjab," Reuters, 5 August 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC Indexed Media Review, Vol. II, No. 5, Week of July 30 - August 5, 1991).

"Extremists in India Kill 100 on 2 Trains as Voting Nears End," New York Times, 16 June 1991, p. 11.

"And Now the Punjab," Los Angeles Times, 18 June 1991, p. H1.

GENERAL VIOLENCE:

Ruth Pitchford, "INDIA SEEKS TO DETER ANTI-SEPARATIST HINDU MARCH," Reuters, 21 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"Governor blames massacre on poor security, eight Sikhs die," Agence France Presse, 28 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"BOMB BLAST IN NORTH INDIAN TOWN KILLS AT LEAST 15," Reuters, 19 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"Sikh Group To Attend New Delhi Meet; 16 die in Violence," Agence France Presse, 11 December 1991 (as reported in the Immigration and Refugee Board Documentation Center [IRBDC] Indexed Media Review, Vol. II, No. 4, Week of December 10-16, 1991).

"Killing Spree Continues in Punjab, Indian Army May be Deployed," Reuters, 8 October 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 14, Week of October 1-7, 1991).

"Sikh Dies in Bomb Blast At Temple in India's Punjab," Reuters, 7 October 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 14, Week of October 1-7, 1991).

"Slain: Sital Singh Matewal," <u>Asia Week</u>, 27 September 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC Indexed Media Review, Vol. II, No. 13, Week of September 24-30, 1991).

"3,099 killed in 14 months in Punjab, India: Annual Report," Xinhua, 8 September 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 11, Week of September 10-16, 1991).

"One Man's Law," The Economist, 16 August 1991, (as reported

"India Deploys Army in Punjab, Compounding Sikh Concerns," Washington Post, 28 November

1991, p. A63.

"New Delhi sends more troops to troubled state," <u>Far Eastern Economic Review</u>, 28 November 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 22, Week of November 26 - December 2, 1991).

Sanjoy Hazarika, "Indian Army Deployed in Punjab," <u>New York Times,</u> 27 November 1991, (no page listed).

"Indian Army Fans Out In Punjab as 11 People Killed," Agence France Presse, 20 November 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 21, Week of November 19 - November 25, 1991).

POLICE RETALIATION:

Bill Tarrant, "CIVILIANS TRAPPED BETWEEN POLICE AND MILITANTS IN PUNJAB," Reuters, 24 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"Indian Army Crackdown on Terrorists," Telegraph Agency of the Soviet Union, 3 December 1991 (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 22, Week of November 26 - December 2, 1991).

"India Deploys Army in Punjab, Compounding Sikh Concerns," <u>Washington Post</u>, 28 November 1991, p. A63.

VIOLENCE COMMITTED BY SIKHS MILITANTS: - Against Civilians

"Governor blames massacre on poor security, eight Sikhs die," Agence France Presse, 28 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Prabhjot Singh, "INDIAN TROOPS HUNT FOR SIKH KILLERS AFTER TRAIN MASSACRE," Reuters, 27 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"Sikhs Slay 55 on Train, Police Say," Washington Post, 27 December 1991, p. A14.

Sanjoy Hazarika, "Indian Army Deployed in Punjab," <u>New York Times,</u> 27 November 1991, (no page listed).

- Against Hindus

"Sikhs Slay 55 on Train, Police Say," Washington Post, 27 December 1991, p. A14.

- Against Political Candidates

"PUNJAB MILITANTS KILL ELECTION CANDIDATE," Reuters, 26 January 1992 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"INDIA APPROVES NEW ELECTION LAW," Reuters, 2 January 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

- Against Relatives of Police

"India Deploys Army in Punjab, Compounding Sikh Concerns," <u>Washington Post</u>, 28 November 1991, p. A63.

"Killing Spree Continues in Punjab, Indian Army May be Deployed," Reuters, 8 October 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC Indexed Media Review, Vol. II, No. 14, Week of October 1-7, 1991).

"Police Families Attacked in Punjab, India," Xinhua, 8 October 1991, (as reported in the IRBDC Indexed Media Review, Vol. II, No. 14, Week of October 1-7, 1991).

- Against Unity Tour and the Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP)

K K SHARMA, "Three killed as Hindu 'unity tour' enters Punjab," Financial Times, 24 January 1992 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Raju Gopalakrishnan, "INDIAN POLICE FEAR SECTARIAN CLASHES AFTER ATTACK, Reuters, 24 January 1992 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"SIKH MILITANTS KILL HINDU UNITY MARCHERS," Reuters, 23 January 1992 (as reported on NEXIS database).

VIOLENCE AGAINST HINDUS

"Governor blames massacre on poor security, eight Sikhs die," Agence France Presse, 28 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

Prabhjot Singh, "INDIAN TROOPS HUNT FOR SIKH KILLERS AFTER TRAIN MASSACRE," Reuters, 27 December 1991 (as reported on NEXIS database).

"Sikhs Slay 55 on Train, Police Say," Washington Post, 27 December 1991, p. A14.

"2 Bombs Kill 41 and Injure 140 in India," New York Times, October 18, 1991.

"Bombs Kill 41 At Hindu Rite in North India, A26. Washington Post, October 18, 1991.

AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL URGENT ACTIONS

Amnesty International (USA if so noted), <u>Urgent Action</u>, <u>India</u>, "Unacknowledged Detention," 14 January 1991, "UA 17/92".

Amnesty International (USA if so noted), <u>Urgent Action</u>, India, "Illegal Detention/Unacknowledged detention," 22 November 1991, "EXTRA83/91"

Amnesty International (USA if so noted), <u>Urgent Action</u>, India, "Illegal Detention/Disappearance," 8 October 1991, "EXTRA70/91".

Amnesty International (USA if so noted), <u>Urgent Action</u>, India, "Illegal Detention/'disappearance," 20 August 1991, "EXTRA54/91"

Amnesty International (USA if so noted), Urgent Action, India, "Extrajudicial Executions," 2

August 1991, "Further information on 249/91 (19 July 1991)".

Amnesty International (USA if so noted), <u>Urgent Action</u>, India, "Extrajudicial Executions," 19 July 1991, "UA 249/91".

Amnesty International (USA if so noted), <u>Urgent Action</u>, India, "Unacknowledged arrest/disappearance," 7 June 1991, "TLX39/91".

ASIA WATCH REPORT

Asia Watch, <u>Human Right In India: Punjab In Crisis</u>, (New York: The Asia Watch Committee, 25 August 1991), full text.

CONGRESSIONAL TESTIMONY

"Human Rights In South Asia," Hearing and Markup Before the Subcommittees on Human Rights And International Organizations And On Asian And Pacific Affairs of the Committee on Foreign Affairs, House of Representatives, One Hundred First Congress, Second Session, 18 July 1990, on H.Res. 398, pp. 2-5, 42-44, 50-53, 58-59, 65-68, 84-90.

DEPARTMENT OF STATE

"Sikh Asylum Seekers: Economic Motives," Department of State Cable from American Embassy, New Delhi, 6 April 1992.